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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 7 DECEMBER 2009
Membership

	*
	G L Mitchinson (vice W J C Dick)
	
	Mrs I Pummell

	*
	A M Hedley
	*
	T C Smith-Hughes (Vice-Chairman)

	*
	M C M Lager (Chairman)
	
	


(* present)
The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:
Cajetan Chukwulozie, Head of Internal Audit and Risk Management

Hannah Cleary, Governance Officer
Colin Ismay, Governance Manager
Margaret Lee, Chief Financial Officer

Sarah Harris, Internal Audit

Tim Madden, Head of Corporate Finance

Paul King, District Auditor, Louise Wishart, Audit Manager and Ian Davidson, Corporate Area Assessment Lead from the Audit Commission (External Auditors) were also present.

40.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor Dick with Councillor Mitchinson as his substitute and from Councillor Mrs I Pummell.
41.
Declarations of Interest 
Councillors Lager and Smith-Hughes registered personal interests as School Governors in relation to the Accumulated School Balances item. 
42.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 25 September 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to the amendment of the 2008/09 Interim Audit Report item.
43.
2008/09 Use of Resources   

The Committee received the Use of Resources report and a presentation from Paul King.

Paul drew attention to the scores contained in the report, which showed the Council had received a mix of level 2 and 3 scores, with a level 3 score overall. An action plan had already been developed by the Council to address the level 2 issues.  

The next Use of Resources review for 2009/10 would take place after the start of the new year, and would contain a new area of focus-how the Council manages its workforce.
 Councillor Mitchinson asked how the External Auditors reconciled analysis with the estimated benefits of a scheme, for example the Post Office initiative. Paul King explained that the Council had carried out its own analysis of the initiative, which the Auditors had considered as part of the organisational assessment and as part of the CAA work around community impact and benefit. By keeping Post Offices open investments and spend could be kept in the local area. 
Margaret Lee added that the benefits of the Post Office initiative were not necessarily all financial. The scheme was a pioneer and no other Local Authority had undertaken work in this area before. A process of accounting for the assumed benefits to local communities had been considered when the scheme was proposed. 
The Use of Resources Report also drew attention to legal advice being taken late on in the decision making process. Councillor Lager asked about the current process for seeking legal advice for key decisions. Margaret Lee explained that all reports had to include comments from the Section 151 and Monitoring Officers. There was a balance to be struck between asking for legal advice at too early a stage when there is nothing to comment on and too late once an announcement has been made.  

Councillor Mitchinson asked that a line be inserted to all decisions, detailing whether legal advice had been sought at the time of publication. Margaret Lee agreed to raise this issue at the Corporate Governance Group. 
44.
2008/09 Final Accounts Memo
The Committee received the report by the External Auditors and received a presentation from Louise Wishart. 
Louise explained that the Council’s response to the action plan had been very positive, and it had agreed to increase capacity over the close down period and discuss new procedures for journals, in addition to the IT system for Fixed Asset recording nearly being in place. 

Councillor Lager asked that an action plan be introduced for the closure of accounts due to take place in June 2010, to mitigate the problems that had been experienced this year. Margaret Lee explained that an action plan to address these issues had already been incorporated into the work-stream of the Finance Improvement Programme and would be presented to the Committee on a regular basis. 

45.
2008/09 External Audit Action Plans    

The Committee noted report AC/15/09 by the Chief Financial Officer. 
46.
Change to the order of business    

The Committee agreed to a change in the order of business, with the item Developing Governance dealt with before the Accumulated School Balances item. 

47.
Developing Governance    

The Committee considered report AC/011/09 and received a presentation from Cajetan Chukwulozie. 

Cajetan explained that the Walker Report (a review of corporate governance in UK banks and other financial industry entities) had recently been published, which, although focused on the financial sector, the lessons learned could be applied to Local Authorities. 

Councillor Lager asked that a copy of the Council’s Code of Corporate Governance Action Plan, which was currently under review, be brought to a future meeting

48.
Accumulated School Balances    

The Committee considered report AC/16/09 and received a presentation from Jim MacDonald, Senior Finance and Performance Manager for Schools. 
Jim explained that the figures the Committee had been provided with did not include academies, and these reports had been to the July meeting of the Schools Forum. The reports set out the year-on-year balance growth, which was contrary to the national trend. There was a statutory requirement to have a Balance Control Mechanism in place in order to claw back excessive funds, and the Schools Forum had asked that this policy be introduced gently, meaning that Essex was a year behind other Local Authorities. He hoped to see improvements in the situation for 2009/10. 
The Chairman thanked Jim for an interesting report.

The Committee expressed concern at the high level of balances (currently around 24% of the total Direct School Grant) and asked what a reasonable target for schools to be holding as accumulated budgets would be. Jim explained that overall it was between 6-7% of the Direct School Grant. When asked what the targets to aim for were, Jim explained that the Audit Commission advice for accumulated balances is 8% for a primary school and 5% for a secondary. Small schools are allowed to keep £30,000 above the 8% to allow for a teacher’s salary. The claw-back of excessive balances had already begun, with schools being informed how much they would be expected to pay back. 
In response to a question about how deficits would be dealt with, Jim explained that although these were sizeable in some cases, they were not a cause for concern, especially in comparison with other Local Authorities. The Chairman commented that if the Council does not take steps to claw-back the money it could be lost to Central Government. 
Councillor Hedley raised concerns that the issue needed to be tackled. Councillor Smith-Hughes commented that the money is provided to be spent on the education of the children currently in the school. 
Margaret Lee explained that it was not possible to audit all the 550 Essex schools. There was a good process for examining balances already in place, and proposals were being explored for deficit budgets to be paid off through the clawed back sums. A partnership approach was being adopted. 
The Committee agreed that the Council should be more proactive in its approach to the Balance Control Mechanism, and that school budgets should have targets set and adhered to for the next few years. The financial competence of schools and how they manage their finances was not achieving the desired outcome and this should be reviewed, with a view to improvements being made. 
Margaret Lee commented that this issue was reflected in the Annual Governance Report, and it had already been acknowledged that school finance officers needed development and as such there was a professional development scheme already in place. 
The Committee agreed that the matter be referred to the Children and Young People Policy and Scrutiny Committee for a more detailed investigation. 

48.
Forward Look   

The Committee considered report AC/17/09 and agreed some further items to be added:
· Strategic Risk Management

· Ethical Governance Audit
· Internal Audit Plan for 2009/10, including counter-fraud and whistle-blowing

· Code of Corporate Governance Action Plan
49.
Date and Time of Next Meeting   

The next scheduled meeting of the Committee is on Monday, 1 February 2010 at 10am in Committee Room 1.

50.
Exclusion of the Public   

To consider whether the public (including the press) should be excluded from the meeting during consideration of an agenda item on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in Part I of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972).

Resolved:

That the public (including the press) be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972: (Paragraph 3 relating to the financial and business affairs of another party).

Part II (Business taken in Private)
38.
Internal Audit Progress Report   

The Committee noted report AC/18/09 by the Head of Internal Audit and Risk Management. 

Chairman

1 February 2010

